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MINUTES of the Agenda Conference of the Council of the Borough of North Plainfield held on Monday, March 23, 2009 at 7:40 p.m. at the North Plainfield Community Center, 614 Greenbrook Road, North Plainfield, New Jersey.


PRESENT:


Council Members:
Mary H. Forbes

Lawrence La Ronde





Frank Righetti





Douglas M. Singleterry





Frank “Skip” Stabile, Council President


Also Present:

Michael Giordano Jr., Mayor

David E. Hollod, Business Administrator

Eric M. Bernstein, Esq., Borough Attorney 





Richard K. Phoenix, RMC, Borough Clerk


ABSENT:


Council Members: 
Robert E. Hitchcock (excused) 


Everett Merrill (excused)


The Pledge of Allegiance to the Flag was led by Mr.


Council President Stabile requested a moment of silence for the men and women serving in our Armed Forces.


Council President Stabile read the following Notice of Compliance:


"This is an Agenda Meeting of the Council of the Borough of North Plainfield, scheduled by resolution of the Council adopted on January 1, 2009.  Adequate notice of this meeting was given pursuant to N.J.S.A. 10:4-6 et seq. by transmitting said notice to the Courier News and The Star-Ledger on January 2, 2009 and by posting a copy of this notice on the bulletin boards in the Municipal Building and Memorial Library reserved for such purpose."

PUBLIC COMMENT:  


Rich Benson, 237 Norwood Avenue, North Plainfield, commented on aspects of trees in general and more specifically, Shade Tree Advisory Board (STAB).   The speaker complained of trees taken down without notice and the need for better communications with administration.  He called for more formal tree planting efforts in the Borough, and advised that STAB members had attended formal classes as a group.  Further, he called attention to the need for appropriate signage regulating parking hours, saying that one particular sign had been taken down by a Somerset County snowplow.


NEW BUSINESS:

1.
Police Department Budget – M.G.  Police Chief William Parenti was present, and explained that the operating budget for the police had been reduced by 5%.  Certain economies were found in computer operations, and there is little padding overall.   The DARE program is functioning and doing well, with packets distributed at the DARE graduations.  ID kits for children are still being done, including fingerprints and a lock of hair.  The in-car video equipment now in use comes with four-year warrantees, so costly maintenance contracts have been minimized.  Every new hire is required to receive hepatitis inoculations from their own physician.  Two at-fault accidents are permitted per annum and there is mandatory personal development training for officers.   North Plainfield is one of only two fully accredited police departments in Somerset County and it costs.    The use of digital photography has proven to be a terrific cost savings.  Prints are no longer developed.  They just go directly up on the server.  More and more police reports will be on-line.  With the clearance of counsel, accident reports could also be made available on line.   For those requesting hard copy or faxed reports, fees are collected.  Repairs to radar equipment remain costly.

2. 
Finance Office Budget – M.G.  Mr. DeBlasio was present to discuss finances in his office.  The Finance Budget itself stands at $15,050.00.   There has been a 5.2% budget reduction which the department tries to accomplish every year.  Finance is on a pay one vendor scheme with Edmunds Computer Systems that is fully integrated and obtains good results.  Last year’s projected budget for scanners was unspent, and maintenance, albeit minimal, is on pay-as-you-go.  


Mr. Stabile questioned the $200 figure for seminars along with the $200 in travel, and Mr. DeBlasio explained it as a reimbursement account that had not been tapped in years.  Regarding dues, Mr. DeBlasio explained that they were primarily applied to subscriptions and access to tax statutes.

3.
Report on Rescue Squad Status –  M.G. & F.S.S.  Steve Phillips, Rescue Squad President was present.  He said that the Council and Borough have been gracious with billed calls.  Paperwork was filed late; because the year rolled over, funds were held up.  The first quarter insurance bill came due.  There had been a miscommunication in the mailing, and the Squad never received an insurance shut-off notice.  The premium came in at $38,000.00 p.a. with $14,000.00 due immediately.  It was essentially a chunk of the Squad’s operating budget.  With the Rescue Squad living hand-to-mouth, there was no excess on hand, and heating bills had to be covered.  Without proper insurance, the Squad did not dare go out on call.  The Mayor had the fire department provide coverage, and they have been very helpful.  The Acting Captain of the Squad stepped up to full captain status when the Captain resigned.  Alumni returned to assist with an audit and day-to-day operations.


Mr. Phillips invited a council member to feel free to attend any meeting of the Squad so as to obtain a better picture of their efforts.  A part-time accountant will be brought on, and a new insurance carrier has been located that will provide equal coverage at half the premium.  The Rescue Squad hopes to be back in full service as of Wednesday.

The Italian-American Club president has planned a spaghetti dinner fundraiser for the Squad next month.  The Rescue Squad will go door-to-door for help, and a coin toss is also being planned.  All of the above efforts constitute an effective re-start of an organization that has been a central part of the Borough for sixty years.  A quarterly report will be forwarded shortly to the Governing Body.

Mr. Singleterry asked if other area rescue squads were in similar shape, and Mr. Phillips explained that Hillsborough was the only other similar squad in Somerset County, and there were no immediate details available on their operations.  Mr. Stabile thanked the Squad President for his presentation this evening.

4. 
Deputy Clerk Appointment – F.S.S.  Mr. Stabile commented on the search for a deputy borough clerk, saying that Stephanie Sherwood had been assisting in the Clerk’s Office since Mrs. Pflueger’s retirement.  As Mr. Phoenix was promoted to Borough Clerk, the Council President commented that it only seemed natural to allow his understudy to spread her wings and fulfill the deputy role in the office.  Ms. Sherwood came with very high marks from Mrs. Pflueger.  Mr. Stabile wryly commented that Ms. Sherwood had been “poached” from another department, adding a most sincere “welcome aboard.”

5.
Library Project – additional work – M.G.  Mr. Hollod reported on progress at the Memorial Library.  HVAC designing went out to bid.  It was determined that the fire alarm system could not handle the additional detectors that would be brought on line.  The request is for an additional $4,500.00 available from an old bond to investigate the possible inclusion in the bid.  Mrs. Forbes reminded that the local public library is part of an agreement with Somerset County and its library system to provide an adequate building which could be considered county property.


OLD BUSINESS:

1.
Commercial Vehicle Ordinance postponement until 4/13 – F.S.S.  

2.
City of Plainfield’s anti-crime surveillance camera project postponement until 4/13 – D.S. & F.S.S.  The Council President advised that both topics would be taken up at the Council’s April 13th agenda conference.


REPORTS OF BOARDS, COMMITTEES, COMMISSIONS:
Mrs. Forbes reported that the Board of Education budget will be presented on April 1, 2009 at 7:30 p.m. at East End School.  It will be on the ballot.   

Motion to adjourn by Mr. La Ronde, seconded by Mr. Righetti and carried unanimously.


Meeting adjourned at 9:12 p.m.







Borough Clerk

Council President

3/23/09


